 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 1st December 2015.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
E. Rogers, J. Griffiths, E. Feetham, D Hole,  R. Platt, S Rees,



D. Norcross and D. Rigby. 
Prior to the start of tonight’s meeting, Cllr Platt and Cllr Norcross carried out a mini-audit on the Council’s accounts.   The report stated that all was found to be in order with the accounts being well presented and accurate.
95/15
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

The Clerk reported that Cllr Langen had written to request an extension to his leave of absence due to his on-going health issues.  




IT WAS RESOLVED to extend the statutory 6 month period.

Apologies were received from Cllr D Duckfield, Cllr H Langen and Cllr S Radford-Smith. 
96/15
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Cllr Hole declared an interest in a letter regarding Kings Court, which was coming up in the Clerk’s report as this was written by Cllr Hole’s mother.
97/15
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)
The minutes of the meeting held on the 3rd November 2015 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Platt and agreed by full Council.
98/15
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Car Park.  The Clerk informed members that she had received an email from County Cllr Evans stating that the meeting scheduled for tomorrow would have to be cancelled as the lady from the Property/Land department of the County Council was on sick leave.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to the Leader of the County Council, Mr Jamie Adams to state that the Council has been
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attempting to meet with representatives of the County Council since June 2015 to discuss the ever increasing problems with parking in Narberth and that although  several meetings had been arranged, for various reasons these are always cancelled at the last minute.  The Clerk was to add that representatives from the Town Council had arranged time off work to be present at this site meeting, which is now to be rescheduled yet again.  Mr Adams was to be asked for his help in organising a joint meeting between the County Council, the Town Council and the Chamber of Trade as the Town Council feel that the County Council are not interested in Narberth or in attempting to help them find a solution to the parking problems within the town.  

b)
Simon Hart MP.  The Clerk had received notice from Mr Hart’s Office that he will be holding a Surgery in the Bustop building in Narberth on Friday February 26th 2016.
c)
Play Park.  The Clerk informed Council that the Play Park Committee had suggested that the 106 monies from the Development at Sunnybank be used for wet-pour/all- weather surface for the Town Moor Play Park and picnic benches.  However, the Clerk had been informed by the County Council that this money is earmarked for the Astro-turf at Bloomfield.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should contact the County Council to request that if 106 monies becomes available again, it be used to drain the Town Moor.

d)
Heavy congestion in Town Centre.  The Clerk reported on the copy of the reply letter sent to a Narberth resident from the County Council.   The Head of Highway, Mr Darren Thomas stated that he will meet with Council representatives if still required.





IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Griffiths, Cllr Rees, Cllr Rogers and Cllr Hole will attend on behalf of the Council and if possible, the meeting is to be arranged for 3.30 p.m. 
e)
Road Accident A478.  The Clerk reported on the reply received from the Head of Highways at the County Council regarding the three recent accidents on this stretch of the Highway.  The County Council are liaising with the Police to establish causation factors which will help identify any necessary remedial action.  

f)
Raw Sewage.  The Clerk stated that she had contacted Dwr Cymru to report the raw sewage in the street at Commercial Corner and Tabernacle Lane and had been informed that contact needs to be made as soon as this is apparent in order
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that an Inspector can call out to deal with the issue straight away.  The Clerk informed Council that this is best done on the Dwr Cymru website on their chatroom. 
99/15
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:   (Agenda item 5)

There was nothing to report from either County Cllr Evans or County Cllr Morse in their absence. 

100/15
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
Kings Court.  The Clerk had received a letter from a resident of Kings Court highlighting the problems faced with parking, road conditions, public behaviour etc., in the Kings Court area.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should inform the lady that whilst the Council sympathised with her, they are unable to offer any leverage to solve the problems as Kings Court is a private road.  The Clerk was to state that in relation to the new restaurant and hotel parking problems, the access to this amenity was raised as a concern at the planning application stage with the County Council.    
b)
Donations.  The Clerk had received a request for a financial donation from Narberth CP School towards the purchase of iPads.  The Clerk was to inform the Head Teacher that all requests for donations are discussed in the March meeting of Council and that the request will be kept on file until that date.


A request for financial assistance has also been received from Narberth in Bloom.


A request for financial assistance had been received from Air Ambulance for a new Airbase for Wales.

c)
Chamber of Trade.  The Clerk reported on a copy of a letter which the Chamber has sent to Sainsbury’s with regard to the old CP School.  Cllr Norcross declared an interest in this item as he is a member of the Chamber.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write on behalf of the Council to support the Chamber’s letter and to request Sainsbury’s help with the County Council in obtaining funding to purchase land for use as a car park.  
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d)
SLCC.  The Clerk reported that the membership with the SLCC is due for renewal at a cost of £131.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council would renew the membership.  Proposed by Cllr Rogers, seconded by Cllr Platt and agreed by full Council.

e)
Narberth Bridge.  The Clerk had received an email from the County Council stating that they are looking at the other side of the river which is not registered as common land in respect of the trees growing in the river.
f)
Bequest.  The Council had received a cheque for £200 from Owain Martin’s estate.  






IT WAS RESOLVED to leave this in the account until an appropriate item can be purchased with the donation.
g)
Car Park meeting.  The Clerk reported on an email received from Gordon Barry in relation to the items to discuss at the Car Park meeting when it finally takes place.
h)
Narberth Scouts.  The Clerk reported on the invite to the Japan Jamboree Presentation which was held on the 20th November 2015.  Details of this had been given to Councillors prior to the event.

i)
Risk Assessment.  The Clerk reported on the Risk Assessment she had carried out on the Christmas tree and Christmas Lights in Narberth town.
j)
Fire Brigade.  The Clerk had received a thank you message from Paul Morris for the presentation of the Narberth Town shield.
k)
Narberth Breeze.  The Clerk had received an invitation for the Council to attend the Annual Big Vintage Christmas Senior Citizens Tea Part at the Queens Hall on Monday 7th December from 2.30 – 4 p.m.
l)
Lights, Banners, Trees and Decorations.  The Clerk had received permission from the County Council for these to be erected in Narberth for the period 23rd November – 4th January 2016.

m)
Christmas Waste/Recycling Collection.  The Clerk informed members that for Friday collections the date will change from the 25th to Sunday 27th December and from 1st January to Saturday 2nd January 2016.
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n)
Proposed Pedestrian Crossing.  The Clerk reported on an email regarding the proposed crossing points for Narberth and members studied a copy of the plan.





IT WAS RESOLVED to state that whilst the Council are happy to see movement on this item, they would like the opportunity to meet on site to discuss their suggestions.  

o)
Tavernspite and Templeton CP Schools.  The Clerk had received notification on the proposal to federate Tavernspite and Templeton CP School.  A six weeks consultation period ends on the 31st December 2015 and can be found on the County Council’s Web Site.  The Clerk had emailed this information on to Council members.
p)
Bloomfield House.  The Clerk had received a copy of the audited accounts from Bloomfield and has subsequently released the Council’s donation for 2015/16.

q)
PAVS.  The Clerk had received notification that the AGM will be held on Friday 4th December at 10.30 – 1.30 p.m. in the Village Hall, Crundale.  All welcome.

r)
County Council budget pressures.  The Clerk had received an email asking the Town Council to have their say on the ideas in which the County Council can save £40m.  The Clerk had emailed this on to Councillors and reminded them that this needs to be completed by the 4th January 2016.
s)
Queens Hall.  The Clerk had received a copy of the letter sent by the County Council to the Queens Hall regarding the Non-Domestic Rates Charitable Relief Review.  The Queens Hall thought that maybe the Town Council would like to add their support to the Queens Hall stance.  
t)
Flower Display for Narberth 2016.  The Clerk had been sent an email from the County Council stating that they will no longer be funding the provision of flowers in the community.  The County Council offered various options to the Town Council which included them doing what they normally do, but charging the Town Council for the Service, or give the flower tower and planters to the Town Council for them to plant and maintain themselves.  A quote was included for this facility.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council would have the containers and organise the planting and maintenance themselves.   





IT WAS FURTHER RESOLVED that the Clerk should






5 of 9




Signed ………………….


approach the Council’s Contractor for an estimate of how much this work would cost, using the same types of flowers as in previous years.  This is to be an Agenda item for next month’s meeting.
101/15 PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  
(Agenda item 7)
101.1 
Notification of Planning Decision.

a)
15/0635/PA  Upper Coxhill Farm, Robeston Wathen – Upgrade to telecommunication apparatus – Conditionally Approved.
b)
15/0205/LB  Blaenmarlais Residential Home – Internal alterations to the main house and separately to rear roadside extension – Conditionally Approved.

c)
15/0604/PA  Plas Barn, Church Street – Erection of new dwelling and part demolition of a barn – Conditionally Approved.

d)
15/0639/PA  Bryngwyn, The Crescent – Erection of a dwelling – Refused.

101.2
Prior notification of Demolition.
a)
15/0907/PN  Sunnybank Residential Home – Prior notification of demolition of site for residential development .

102/15
NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
Small businesses weekend.  Cllr Norcross informed members that the shops in Narberth would be open until late on Saturday 5th December 2015.
b)
Motifs.  Cllr Norcross stated that the motif on the lamppost by the Castle is on during the daytime.  The Clerk will report this to Jason.

c)
Signage.  As no reply had been received, Cllr Rogers asked if the County Council could be approached again regarding moving the elderly people crossing sign from outside Sunnybank to the entrance to Cawdor Court.
d)
Council meeting room.  As the Council had been moved from their normal Council meeting room to the Gallery tonight, without prior notice, the Clerk was asked to write to the Trustees to raise the Council’s concerns.    
103/15
LIBRARY:  (Agenda item 9)

Cllr Rees informed Council that a meeting was held last week which was attended by 
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a few people.  Marc Tierney has agreed to act as Chairman for a short term and a 
Secretary and a Treasurer have been appointed.  Cllr Rees has agreed to assist with the negotiations with the County Council.  The plan is for the Town Council to take over the building on a long lease and the Library Committee will organise volunteers with the County Council providing a qualified librarian for 12 hours a week and the library books.  The next meeting will be held on the 11th December 2015 if any members of the Council wish to attend.  Cllr Rees will email the Clerk with the time.  Costs for the Council to consider are for the heating, lighting, computer service, insurance and rates.  Cllr Rees agreed to obtain a copy of the current costings from the County Council for the last few years in order that this can be precepted for.
104/15   SET A DATE FOR FINANCE MEETING:  (Agenda item 10)
The date for the Finance meeting to discuss the Precept requirement for 2016/17 is Tuesday 29th December at 6 p.m.

105/15   CHRISTMAS LIGHTS:  (Agenda item 11)
The Clerk explained about the initial hiccup with the Christmas lights and motif which is attached to the balcony of the Queens Hall, but this has now been resolved.  The Clerk suggested that next year consideration needs to be given to the possibility of drilling a small hole in the window frame in order that an electricity cable can be passed through into the building.  

106/15
POST OFFICE:  (Agenda item 12)

Cllr Rees stated that she had heard that the Post Office is to close.  There are two possible venues where the Post Office may be run from within an existing store, only one of which is in the High Street.  Cllr Rees suggested that a letter is written to the CEO of Post Office Counters, strongly supporting that the Post Office is located in any venue within the town centre that pay town centre rates.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should send this letter.

107/15
PUBLIC FREE WI-FI:  (Agenda item 13)

Cllr Norcross stated that Narberth has been chosen as one of the eight towns that the County Council are prepared to fund to have aerials erected in order that commercial properties can offer free Wi-Fi .  It has been suggested that three locations are used in Narberth.   Outside of what the County Council will be funding, a small contribution 
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of £300 will need to be paid for the first three years, which the Chamber of Trade will cover.  David Bannister, Business Development Manager, is willing to attend a Council meeting to give further information if need be.




IT WAS RESOLVED to invite Mr Bannister to the January meeting. 

108/15MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  (Agenda item 14)

a)
Swimming Pool.  Cllr Rees reported that the Swimming Pool has now been running as a community owned Pool for a year.  The Solar PV Panels have been installed and will be handed over to the Swimming Pool on Wednesday.  The FIT payments will be going to the Pool and will help with the running costs.

b)
Narberth CP School.  Cllr Rees reported that due to the way in which the ‘number system’ is run with the Education Authority, children from Narberth are being forced to attend other Schools in the area as Narberth are unable to admit them as they cannot increase their capacity.  Even part-time children who have attended Narberth for a term are faced with having to move to another School to undertake their full time education.  Cllr Rees asked for a letter to be sent to the Education Authority stating that as Narberth is going to be having an extra classroom built at the start of next year, can the numbers be increased in order to fill the School, bearing in mind that four new housing complexes are to be built in Narberth in the near future.  
109/15
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 15)

94.1

Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg -
Direct Debit.
  £    457.68

b)
Donation – (Owain Martin)

£    200.00

c)
Nat West Reserve Account interest for 


1st April 2015  – 31st October 2015

£         6.63







8 of 9




Signed …………………..

94.2

Payments due:

a)
Sky Cam Contracts 







£10,284.94  

b)
British Legion (wreath and donation)




£       25.00

c)
Lumalite (bulbs and rope lights) 





£    928.33

d)
Chris Viggars (3 x Pruning at St Andrews)



£    270.00
e)
Chris Viggars (Roadside Bank maintenance)



£    160.00



IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments.  Proposed by 
Cllr Norcross seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council.
Signed ………………………………………….

Date ………………………  
 
    Mayor
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